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Cllr Matthew Judson, Chair of Stanton Harcourt Parish Council  

While the name Stanton Harcourt goes back to the late 12th century when Robert de Harcourt married the daughter of the Manor of Stanton, the history of the village does go back much further than that. 

There is much more than can be covered in a brief history and I hope that when the Guardroom does become a community space that the Parish Council will be able to display more detail of this lovely village that the new residents of the former Technical Site of RAF Stanton Harcourt have come to live in.

Since before the airfield was constructed in 1940 it was well known that the area was Thames gravels and these started to be dug out in 1954 after the airfield had been closed for some time. 

During those excavations evidence of previous occupation was discovered. Most notably, and some may have seen the Time Team programme from 1996, the archaeological work in Dix Pit , discovered evidence of mammoths from 220000 years ago. 

The 34 tusks were the much reported find but there was also lots of evidence found of where what is now the River Windrush flowed as well as detail of the flora and fauna of this area.

As well as the mammoths, there was evidence found of bears and deer indicating a wooded habitat. Also, during these digs, indicating how long we have had residents here abouts, early axes and other tools were found. 

Just over there in an area known as Butts Piece, we still have archaeological investigation on going as another development begins to take shape.

From the days of mammoths, we then take a bit of a jump forward to the standing stones for which the village was originally named, Stanton. The Devils Quoits date from about 5000 years ago. 

Significant investigation was carried out before the gravels were dug and the stones have been placed back in their original position on top of the landfill. 

As well as the stones, there was a Bronze age burial site, evidence has been found of a late Iron-Age site near Linch Hill corner, it was periodically reoccupied until the late 1st century, and in the earlier 2nd there was a settlement comprising wattle-and-daub buildings near the Old Vicarage. Under the cricket pitch up towards Linch Hill there is a cemetery from the era of Roman occupation of England.

It is likely that the village we now know as Stanton Harcourt probably dates from the 9th Century.

In the Domesday Book of 1086 there were 83 tenants recorded at Stanton, the population appears to have risen gradually over time but during the plague in 1348, what became known as The Black Death, appears to have killed half of the population with only 117 adult males recorded at Stanton Harcourt and 76 at Sutton in 1377. 

This does suggest that the death-toll, although serious, was less than in some Oxfordshire parishes, Stanton Harcourt has clearly has always been a better place to live!

Much more recently, the buildings of the former RAF Stanton Harcourt were scattered around the village, not just this site, including the Officers Mess that was used as part of the school between 1951 and 1974.

 

Hangars were in use on the industrial estate until recently and the village relied on a larger water tower than this one near Blackditch until the early 1970’s and was also a vantage point for watching cricket matches.

Little is left now, Hayfield have restored the Guardroom, which is being gifted to the Parish Council, and have managed to retain the Turret Trainer building, we have the shelters the other side of this building and there is still part of the main runway near Cut Mill Farm.

Over the years the village has seen a variety of distinguished visitors including Henry VIII, Elizabeth the Queen of Bohemia and sister of Charles I, Alexander Pope after who the tower you can see over there is named Edward VII, John Wesley, the founder of the Methodist movement and Winston Churchill in 1943 during the Second World War and the reason for the name of Liberator Close, which I’m sure Group Captain Flynn will talk about. 

However, some visitors have been a little stranger, in June 2019 we had some extra-terrestrial visitors when a UFO was discovered crashed on The Green.
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